
STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

March 17, 2025

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at Evergreen Conference Center at 11:00 a.m. on Monday, March 17, 2025
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT

Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman

Joan Thomas, Vice Chair

Chris Sanders 
Chris Collier 
Jeff Mullis
Dwight Evans 

Erica Rocker 

Michael Owens
Angie Johnson, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites 

ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
None
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration
Michael Dombrowski, President of Thrive SMP 
Stan Morell, VP/ Entertainment & Guest Experience Thrive SMP

Jamielle Gourdine, Finance Manager
Duane Studdard, Director of Operations and Planning
Brian Faith, Assistant Director of Public Safety
Other members of the public

ROLL CALL

Mr. Mosley asked for roll call.
CALL TO ORDER


Mr. Mosley called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Mr. Mullis, seconded by Ms. Johnson, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous board meeting on December 4, 2024, and to adopt the minutes as printed. A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each board member prior to the meeting.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Cheryl Dudley addressed the Board. She said, “let’s make Stone Mountain Park financially successful again”. She said it had not been the last few years. She said she wanted the park to be a place everyone can enjoy. She said it would help the city of Stone Mountain be more successful.


She thinks declining visitors is due to the confederacy presence at the park. She thinks it is running away key partners. She said that she used to work at the park at the gates. Many people who come to the park just want to enjoy nature. She felt the Park could bring in more people if it leaned away from the Confederacy.

Jamie Nef addressed the Board. She said she lived in the area and comes to the park frequently. She does not want the park to feel safe only for white people. She said there is no history about the monuments. There is no history about racism. There is no information about the daughters of the confederacy making monuments to scare people of color. There needs to be factual information about the monuments and how they came to be at Stone Mountain Park. She does not want the Park to be known as the largest monument to the Confederacy. She said she wants everyone to know that we believe in equity, diversity and inclusion.


Darnik McAlpin addressed the Board. He said that we have bigger problems than what the civil war was about. He said we need to save the country. He believes that the carving on the mountain is still trying to get the minority to do what the majority wanted He said we need to honest about racism in this country. 

Clint Monroe addressed the Board. He told the Board they should use the Dekalb History Centers information on the history of Stone Mountain in their exhibit. He told the Board they should partner with Dekalb History Center. 

Marcus Patton addressed the Board. He talked about the history of the park and the formation of a State Authority. He said thousands of acres of woodland were added to the park by conservationists in the State House. He said not everyone in the government was in favor of a State funded confederate memorial but agreed because of the woodlands added. 
He said even though the law enacting the Park called for the Authority to maintain a suitable memorial to the Confederacy, the most popular areas in the park have nothing to do with the Confederacy, but the natural areas. He believes that this is the area that SMMA should be focusing on and not the Confederacy.
THRIVE STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT 

Mr. Morell updated the Board on past and upcoming events in the park. They had Lunar New Year Festival January 25 through February 9. Thay had a new K-Pop competition. This went on for three weekends. The attendance was flat compared to the previous year with one less operating day.


Thrive opened a new Lakeside Zipline Adventure Course on March 15 at the Adventure Outpost. The course has 6 zip lines and 14 obstacles. It has zips up to 400 feet long. Two places go over the lake. It was a lot of fun.

The upcoming Dino Fest is now through April 20, 2025. It features the Dinosaur Drone and Light Show. There is also the Easter Sunrise Service on April 20, 2025. This is the 79th year of the Sunrise Service.

FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through January 31, 2025, were $310,460. That amount was from Bond revenue. SMMA did not receive any money from Thrive and will not until April. Total operating expenses for the year to date were $608,750. The net operating loss before depreciation was $290,501. The year-to-date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $694,687.
The statement of cash flow reflects the net cash provided by operating activities of $666,312 and net cash used by investing activities of $98,443 year to date. The net increase in year-to-date cash and cash equivalents was $567,870. The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $4,842,407.
As of March 12, 2025, the estimated cash bank balance in SMMA’s operating checking account is $350,019. SMMA also has $169,650 restricted for Hotel Escrow Projects and $1,822,180 restricted for Bond Projects. SMMA’s total cash balance is $2,341,849.

A motion was made by Mr. Owens, seconded by Ms. Johnson, and unanimously approved to accept the financials for the period ending January 31, 2025.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

Chief Hill updated the Board on the Department of Public Safety. Since the last Board Meeting the North Pole attraction was vandalized with spray painted graffiti. Three SMMA vehicles were vandalized in the Confederate Hall parking lot. The city of Stone Mountain has also had multiple issues and SMMA police are working very closely with the City. 
There have been two ice storms with 10 trees down on multiple power lines. The park was closed for both incidents because of ice and power outages. DPS has had 19 total arrests since the last Board Meeting. There were a couple of vehicles that were broken into and had items stolen. There were two vehicle fires on Hwy 78 and DPS fire helped. There were two fires in the campground.

DPS had their Inservice training. This is required for the police to stay post certified. 

They had one Sergent resign and go to another agency and one Corporal go from fulltime to parttime.  They made one promotion to Sergent and two promotions to Corporal. Since the last Board meeting the department has interviewed about 15 people and completed background checks. From those 15 people 2 job offers have been made. 


Chief Hill told the board he is teaching an active killer class at Evergreen for Cresent, Thrive and SMMA employees and they were invited to come. It will be next Monday March 24th from 1pm till 3pm. The class teaches you how to react in an emergency situation.
SMMA LAND MANAGEMENT

Josh Griffith addressed the Board concerning the Land Management department. He is also the park Naturalist, which SMMA is required by law to have on staff. He keeps the forest healthy and the trails safe. He told the Board he had hired some part-time employees to help with Land Management. He introduced them to the Board. They are College students.

Most of the winter they were out managing the forest and removing plants that do not belong and planting things that do belong in the Parks Forest. They are shifting into working on the trails and gardens. They are continually restoring habitats for endangered species.  

They have partnerships with DNR, Department of fish and wildlife, Georgia Botanical gardens the Georgia plant conservation alliance. In the past 18 months they have had 14 events. They receive donations from the Native Plant Society.  
SMMA SERVICES DEPARTMENT
Mr. Studdard updated the Board on the Services Department. They are working with Georgia Power who is working on the power lines. They are also replacing damaged or potentially damaged power poles.  There are 48 poles in the park that are in the process of being replaced.
The renovation on top of the mountain will be going on for the next year. Also, the construction of the new Campground welcome center which will be a yearlong project. 

ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION
Mr. Sanders made a motion to go into the Executive Session and Ms. Johnson seconded the motion. The Board unanimously approved the motion, and the meeting was suspended. Committee members, Mr. Stephens, Ms. Zimmerman, Ms. Blihovde, and Chief Hill remained in the Executive Session.
A motion was made by Mr. Collier, seconded by Mr. Mullis, and unanimously approved to end the Executive Session. 

A motion was made by Mr. Collier, seconded by Mr. Owens, and unanimously approved to adopt the 401(K) Plan document stating that Edna Zimmerman and William V. Stephens are the Trustees of the plan and are authorized to take any and all action necessary for the plan.
A motion was made by Mr. Owens, seconded by Ms. Thomas, and unanimously approved to allow SMMA to sell property to Dekalb County for the roundabout at the intersection of Stuart Mill and Bermuda Road.
A motion was made by Mr. Collier, seconded by Ms. Thomas, and unanimously approved to authorize the Finance team and CEO to work together to coordinate the advance funding of the remaining projects and be reimbursed through proper channels. 
A motion was made by Mr. Owens, seconded by Ms. Johnson, and unanimously approved to authorize SMMA to proceed with building a pavilion in place of the Dicky House.
NEW BUSINESS

None
OLD BUSINESS

None
A motion was made by Mr. Mullis, seconded by Mr. Collier, and unanimously approved to Adjourn. 

Submitted by Debbie Blihovde








___________________________








Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman
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